
C A M B R I D G E  S O U T H  H O C K E Y  C LU B

A N N U A L  G E N E R A L  M E E T I N G

~  2 0 1 6  ~

Held on:	 Monday 4th July, 8.00pm
at:	 Cantabs Rugby Club, Cambridge

M I N U T E S

Present:	 Tom Anns, David Aston, Rob Barton, Lauren Brown, Jan Brynjolffssen, Lou Cantwell, 
Jack Chalk, Kim Cooil, Simon Cooper, Serin Dabb, Liz Dunsby, Alasdair Edge, Laura Edge, Douglas 
Gibson, John Greaves (chair), Jim Hockley, Georgina Howling, Hannah Kenyon, Dani Kilsby-Steele, 
Oliver Lamming, James Mathews, Sophie McComish, Chris Pearson, Ania Rygielska, Matt Saint-
Gower, Neil Sneade, Colin Troll

Resolutions of the Club are shown underlined.

1. Quorum

1.1. The presence of a quorum was confirmed.

2. Honorary Secretary’s report

2.1. A generally successful season on the pitch:

2.1.1. M1 - CHAMPIONES! Won Div 3NW with 20 wins from 22 and a solitary 
(avenged) defeat, runaway champions by 11 points. Will be off to Norfolk and Suffolk 
in Div 2N next season.

2.1.2. M2 - carefully finished as high as possible without risking promotion: 4th in Div 
4NW (one place above Cambridge City).

2.1.3. M3 - in an almost exact replica of the M2s’ season, also carefully finished as high 
as possible without risking promotion: 4th in Div 5NW (one place above Cambridge 
City).
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2.1.4. M4 - achieved their aim of moving to a league division where they will be more 
competitive - 11th in Div 5NW. As it turned out, the entire bottom half of the division 
are being relegated so they could have risked a few more wins.

2.1.5. L1 - Finished one place off promotion for the third season in a row, 3rd in Div 
3NW. Desperately trying to avoid more trips to Lincolnshire. News is that 
Horncastle are coming up from Div 4(N) next season though.

2.1.6. L2 - 5th of 13 teams in Div 4NW(S); continuing to improve steadily.

2.1.7. L3 - 12th of 13 teams in Div 4NW(S); a difficult year with just a single league 
win, but have successfully introduced many new players to the club.

2.1.8. Mixed XI - Successfully arranged a regular schedule of fixtures against familiar 
and new opponents (including Saffron Walden U16 Girls).  3 wins, 3 defeats and a 
successful new Summer Mixed 7s tournament (see further below).

2.1.9. Summary - 1 promotion, 1 relegation, 5 unchanged, beat the U16 girls.

2.2. Training - continuing to juggle the challenges of scheduling and coaching availability. 
Looking at arrangements for next year and possibility of adding some regular player-
coaches to our midweek sessions, to give 2 coaches for both evenings.

2.3. Socials - Generally well supported pub and curry socials. The Annual Dinner returned 
to Clare College due to atmosphere and availability of the cellar bar. A record 102 tickets 
were sold, beating the previous record of 85 set last year. We filled the lower tables! Thanks 
to Cath and Emma for all their efforts.

2.4. Juniors - New Juniors section starts on 10th September and will follow the hockey 
season. Will run 9-10am on Saturday mornings, ahead of our senior teams’ matches which 
start at 10.30 each week. It will be aimed at children from around 6 or 7 upwards, 
providing a pathway towards senior team hockey. Player-coaches to assist the training are 
wanted - will be offered the same rate as umpires (i.e. £8 per session) and will also receive 
an official club coach training top.

2.5. Other developments:

2.5.1. Looking at renewing our agreement with Long Road for a multi-year term, 
discussing 3-5 years.

2.5.2. Are informed that a water fountain will be installed by the changing rooms.

2.5.3. Looking at options for pitch-side dug-outs. Cost is ~£4000 plus installation. May 
be able to help fund it jointly with Long Road, depending on availability of grants to 
support club activities such as Juniors.

2.5.4. A new kit shed was installed by the pitch - a big improvement on the plastic box 
and already much-used.

2.5.5. Are renewing arrangement with Cantabs to use the club house for another year.
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2.5.6. Inaugural Summer Mixed 7s tournament was a great success - 8 teams and 
almost 100 players took part across the 5 Thursday evenings in June. Cup 
competition was won by St Ives, Plate competition by Colin’s “TFI Thursday” team.

2.5.7. Back to Hockey starts this week, running on Wednesdays before Pay & Play.

2.5.8. Pre-season fitness sessions will be held at the Long Road pitch 6.45-7.30pm 
before Summer Hockey, on Thursdays in July and on Wednesdays in August.

3. Honorary Treasurer’s reports and approval of accounts

3.1. Good financial performence. Club finished the season with £16,573 in the bank with a 
surplus for the year of £2,867. However, this includes a surplus from Pay & Play/Summer 
Hockey of £3,139, meaning the club’s core activities incurred a loss of £272.

The club has purchased a further stock of playing shirts for resale to new members 
and so further significant expenditure on this should not be required for a while. The club 
will need to buy a new Ladies goalkeeping kit for the new season, as the oldest of the three 
current kits is now end-of-life.

See attached Financial Summary for full details.

3.2. Forecast for next season is for a surplus of £2,638, based on continuation of current 
arrangements and 7 league teams.

3.3. Treasurer’s recommendations:

3.3.1. Continue to aim for an annual surplus, to build a reserve for unexpected costs 
and occasional capital expenditures.

3.3.2. Leave fees and subs unchanged for next season.

4. Subscriptions and Match Fees for 2016/17

4.1. The Men’s fees were maintained at £9 (£4.50 unwaged) and subs at £100 (£40).

4.2. The Ladies’ fees were maintained at £8 (£4) and subs at £100 (£40).

5. Election of Officers

5.1. Chairman – Lou Cantwell and John Greaves were nominated. After a show of hands 
John Greaves was elected.

5.2. Honorary Secretary – Neil Sneade was nominated and elected.

5.3. Honorary Treasurer – Douglas Gibson and Louise Walker were nominated. After a 
show of hands, Douglas Gibson was elected.

5.4. Fixtures Secretary – Jan Brynjolffsen was nominated and elected.

5.5. Umpires’ Liaison Officer – Ania Rygielska was nominated and elected.
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5.6. Training Co-ordinator – Hannah Kenyon was nominated and elected.

5.7. Communications Officer – Graham McCulloch was nominated and elected.

5.8. Men’s League Liaison Officer – Rob Barton was nominated and elected.

5.9. Ladies’ League Liaison Officer – Louise Tonkin was nominated and elected.

5.10. Men’s Social Secretary – Ali Edge was nominated and elected.

5.11. Ladies’ Social Secretary – Meg Barne was nominated and elected.

5.12. Men’s 1st XI Captain – Jim Hockley was nominated and elected.

5.13. Men’s 1st XI Vice-Captain – Stuart Rimmer was nominated and elected.

5.14. Men’s 2nd XI Captain – Simon Cooper was nominated and elected.

5.15. Men’s 2nd XI Vice-Captain – Tom Anns was nominated and elected..

5.16. Men’s 3rd XI Captain – Jan Brynjolffssen was nominated and elected.

5.17. Men’s 3rd XI Vice-Captain – Ed Boggis was nominated and elected.

5.18. Men’s 4th XI Captain – John Greaves was nominated and elected.

5.19. Men’s 4th XI Vice-Captain – Howard Steed was nominated and elected.

5.20. Ladies’ 1st XI Captain – Lou Cantwell was nominated and elected.

5.21. Ladies’ 1st XI Vice-Captain – Sophie McComish was nominated and elected.

5.22. Ladies’ 2nd XI Captain – Dani Kilsby-Steele was nominated and elected.

5.23. Ladies’ 2nd XI Vice-Captain – Lauren Brown was nominated and elected.

5.24. Ladies’ 3rd XI Captain – Laura Edge was nominated and elected.

5.25. Ladies’ 3rd XI Vice-Captain – Hannah Brown and Liz Dunsby were nominated. After a 
show of hands, Liz Dunsby was elected.

5.26. Men’s Mixed XI Co-Captain – Colin Troll was nominated and elected.

5.27. Ladies’ Mixed XI Co-Captain – Sophie McComish and Laurie McKenzie were 
nominated. After a show of hands, Sophie McComish was elected.

6. Any other business

6.1. Jan stated that he had informally taken on responsibility for collating match reports 
from the league teams each week and producing a summary to be submitted for 
publication in the Cambridge News by 1pm on Monday. Currently, this would fall within the 
Communication Officer’s role but in practice that role is focused on the club web site.
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Jan indicated that he would prefer to hand over this job and it was proposed that a 
new Committee position of Press Officer be created to assume this responsibility. 
Candidates for the position would then be sought and a person appointed by the 
Committee at the next Committee meeting, under the Committee’s powers to fill vacant 
positions pro tem.

A proposal to create a Committee position of Press Officer, to be filled by the 
Committee when a candidate has been identified, was voted on and approved,

6.2. Jan raised a question regarding the scope of activities that club general funds may be 
spent on.

Club funds are commonly spent on equipment or activities that are required by or 
offer benefits available to all members, e.g. coaching costs, pitch hire, league fees, match 
teas, balls, training equipment, goalkeeping kit, pitch shed, team shirts, etc. All payments must 
be authorised by the Treasurer and, for expenditures of over £300, a second officer.

From time to time, a question arises regarding the spending of club funds on 
equipment or activities that benefit only one section of the club, e.g. entry fees to the East 
Men’s Indoor competition (elite level for M1s only), having a coach attend a league game, or 
buying face masks for the M1s who are more likely to be facing drag-flickers in Div 2N next 
season. The question was whether such costs should be borne by the club from general 
funds, or paid separately by that part of the membership which benefits from the 
expenditure.

It was agreed that, where possible, equivalent spending should be made available to the 
rest of the club to preserve the principle of fairness and equal treatment, e.g. if a team 
would like a coached game, the same should be available to all teams (but not required to 
have one if they do not wish it).

Where it is not possible to offer the same or a similar benefit to the rest of the club - 
e.g. the East Men’s and Ladies’ Indoor competitions are elite level and no local indoor 
competitions exist for lower level teams to enter - then it was proposed that expenditure 
of general club funds for the benefit of only a section of the club membership be 
permitted subject to approval by the Committee on a case-by-case basis.

The meeting was declared closed at 10pm.
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Elected Officers

The Officers elected for the 2016/17 season were as follows:

•Chairman:	 John Greaves
•Honorary Secretary:	 Neil Sneade
•Honorary Treasurer :	 Douglas Gibson
•Fixtures Secretary:	 Jan Brynjolffssen
•Umpires’ Liaison Officer:	 Ania Rygielska
•Training Co-ordinator:	 Hannah Kenyon
•Communications Officer:	 Graham McCulloch
•Press Officer:	 [vacant]
•Men’s League Liaison Officer:	 Rob Barton
•Ladies’ League Liaison Officer:	 Louise Tonkin
•Men’s Social Secretary:	 Alasdair Edge
•Ladies’ Social Secretary:	 Meg Barne
•Men’s 1st XI Captain:	 James Hockley
•Men’s 1st XI Vice-Captain:	 Stuart Rimmer
•Men’s 2nd XI Captain:	 Simon Cooper
•Men’s 2nd XI Vice-Captain:	 Tom Anns
•Men’s 3rd XI Captain:	 Jan Brynjolffssen
•Men’s 3rd XI Vice-Captain:	 Ed Boggis
•Men’s 4th XI Captain:	 John Greaves
•Men’s 4th XI Vice-Captain:	 Howard Steed
•Ladies’ 1st XI Captain:	 Lou Cantwell
•Ladies’ 1st XI Vice-Captain:	 Sophie McComish
•Ladies’ 2nd XI Captain:	 Daniella Kilsby-Steele
•Ladies’ 2nd XI Vice-Captain:	 Lauren Brown
•Ladies’ 3rd XI Captain:	 Laura Edge
•Ladies’ 3rd XI Vice-Captain:	 Elizabeth Dunsby
•Men’s Mixed XI Co-Captain:	 Colin Troll
•Ladies’ Mixed XI Co-Captain:	 Sophie McComish
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